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Welcome to the sixth session of our MOOC, Whitman's Civil War: Writing and Imaging Loss, 
Death and Disaster. This week we're going to take up the topic of peace and reconciliation, how 
does Whitman write hope, healing, regeneration or resilience? And we begin with this remarkable 
piece from Memoranda During the War, Two Brothers, One South, One North, which seems to go 
to the heart of the Civil War. 
 
The fratricidal division between people from the North and the South sometimes played out in a 
single family. 
 
Yeah, played out in a single family, and very much played out in the national family. The remarkable 
thing about the Civil War is that every one of the examples of brother brother, as we have with 
Whitman's example this week, is that the personal becomes the national. 
 
The personal becomes the representative, the family tensions, the family fragmentations and breaks 
become representative of the national fragmentation and breaks. And then as Whitman thinks of the 
national fragmentation and breaks, he immediately pulls it back to the personal again. As he begins 
to think, this whole war, everything I've seen, it makes most sense to me when I pull it right back 
into my body. 
 
And I realize that my own identity and personality is a continually warring set of contradictions, and 
it's easiest for me to understand that war when I pull it back to my own personal identity. And so I 
think the family break that we see between the Prentice brothers is a break that Whitman records in 
Memoranda During the War, precisely because it is so representative. 
 
And when the Confederate brother says to Whitman, I need to tell you something, I'm- 
 
I'm a Rebel. 
 
I'm from the South, I'm a Rebel, and Whitman says, it makes no difference. That little statement is 
the beginning of that long process of reconciliation that we're going to see Whitman embarking on 
now. 
 
And another moment in the Memoranda he has this little note about the convulsiveness of the 
times. The temper of the society preceding the war, and then all that he witnessed during the course 
of the war. It's also the guiding spirit of the reminiscences he writes and Memoranda, that they are 
informed by convulsiveness. 
 
Yeah, and convulsion, convulsiveness, that state of coming apart and coming back together, again 
and again, is what's happening. We see it within the Prentice family, and again we see it within the 
national family, and when we think of a national family and we use that metaphor of the family that 
Whitman's using. 
 
To begin to think of how the nation is now going to have to re-conceive of itself as a new kind of 
family. This is something that we're gonna see traced by writers and poets right up to the present. I 



	 2 

think of a poet like Langston Hughes coming back to Whitman and writing a poem like I, Too, 
where he imagines the black brother, the darker brother, right, who is finally going to take his place 
at that democratic table and who is now going to speak for America. 
 
Not speak as the black brother in America, but speak as America itself, to take on that Whitmanian 
I, that does not have to be a white man, that now can be any number of subject possibilities. And 
this democratizing American family. And I think about the Civil War. Here we are in the last session, 
and when I think how little we've talked about race and how little we've talked about slavery. 
 
I don't know about you Chris, but the whole time I was growing up and learning about the Civil 
War, I was taught again and again that the Civil War was really not about slavery. That it was fought 
over economic and cultural issues that somehow put slavery off to the side. 
 
States' rights versus federal rights 
 
States' rights versus federal rights, yeah. Reenacting the War of Independence all over again, and 
testing this new democracy. But of course, slavery was at the heart of the Civil War. It's at the heart 
of every document of every state that seceded, and it's at the heart of all the economic arguments, 
the investment, the sheer economic investment in human property, chattel slavery. 
 
The sheer economic investment is overwhelming. The value of slaves at the opening of the Civil 
War, if you take the aggregate value of slaves, it's a higher worth than the entire industrial complex 
of the North. A massive investment. And so the end of slavery, the threat of the abolition of slavery, 
the threat in the middle of the war of emancipation of the slaves, it is an economic threat to those in 
the South who are holding slaves. 
 
A very small percentage, by the way, who owned significant property and slaves. It's really the story 
of the 99% versus the 1% again. But it becomes part and parcel of a kind of southern culture. And a 
kind of a sense of how the South now culturally differs from the North in the way it sets up its 
economic systems and its sense of economic value. 
 
So I think in these moments of why we can read Drum-Taps and Sequel to Drum-Taps, and never 
really have a sense that Whitman is raising or confronting the issue of slavery in the war. We get that 
one little mention in Pioneers! O! Pioneers! of the slaves and the masters working together to help 
to construct the The New World. 
 
But it's a passing reference, and it's not a reference that holds up well to a careful examination. And 
so, I think that Whitman's decision after the war, when he begins to reconstruct the Drum Taps 
sequence and turns it into a cluster within Leaves of Grass, and sort of bleeds the Drum Taps 
poems out into lots of other poems and clusters and rearranges things. 
 
But he keeps one cluster called Drum Taps. And in 1870, sets up another cluster that's very seldom 
looked at or studied, but it's called Bathed in War's Perfume. And in that cluster, he places a little 
poem called Ethiopia Saluting the Colors. And then, eventually, will put that, in 1881, into the Drum 
Taps cluster. 
 
The only poem after the war that has a major or significant African-American character in it. And 
it's a hundred year old slave woman who has a turban on her head with the Ethiopian colors on it, 
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who confronts a white Union soldier on Sherman's March, was coming through to free the slaves, to 
let the slaves know they're free. 
 
And as the Union troops go by with the flag she curtsies to the flag and bows. And the soldier who's 
narrating the poem, and again we need to keep in mind this is not Whitman talking in this poem. 
 
Another voice. 
 
Another voice that he's picked up in talking to soldiers. 
 
I've read the diaries of a lot of Civil War soldiers from southern Illinois who were on Sherman's 
March, and who were very uneasy about the turn the war had taken after the Emancipation 
Proclamation in 1863, where the war now seemed more and more to be fought to free the slaves. 
 
And there were lot of white soldiers in southern parts of Illinois, and Indiana, and Ohio who were 
not happy about this turn of events, and did not feel they were really willing to put their lives on the 
line to free the slaves. And in this poem, we have one of the soldiers talking. 
 
And he's absolutely confused by what he sees. There's a hundred-year-old slave woman who seems 
to be bowing and curtsying to the flag, and yet she has another flag and affiliation and obligation on 
her head to her African past. And she's, tells her story in a few very short lines. 
 
And that story is me master years a hundred since from my parents sundered a little child they 
caught me as the savage beast is caught. Then hither me across the sea, the cruel slaver brought. No 
further does she say, but lingering all the day, her high-borne turban head she wags and rolls her 
darkling eye, and curtsies to the regiments, the guidons moving by. 
 
That little three line story tells us so much. There's no I in that story, it's only me. It's only the 
object, never the subject. It's a life in which she has been only an object from the time she was taken 
away from her parents in Africa, stolen away smuggled onto a slave ship, brought against her will 
over to the US. 
 
And her whole life, an object of other people's wishes, desires, purposes. And now, for the first 
time, she's being told you're free. And she's being freed by a white soldier. The only association she's 
had for 100 years with whites, have been whites putting her into slavery, taking away her subjectivity. 
 
And now, here's soldiers coming by, saying you're free. And how's the soldier react? What is it, 
fateful woman, so blear, hardly human. Why wag your head with turban bound yellow, red, and 
green? Are the things so strange and marvelous you see or have seen? He doesn't get it. 
 
But we reading the poem, looking at her, we get it. You bet this is something strange and marvelous 
that she's seeing. White soldiers coming through and freeing her and her fellow slaves, giving them 
subjectivity. So, Whitman puts this little poem in the Drum Taps almost as a retrospective view of 
how slavery was a crucial and central part. 
 
It doesn't take away from me quite the disappointment of having slavery more centrally positioned 
in Drum Taps and sequel. But it's, I think, an effort on Whitman's part to capture both the 
confusion of many of the whites who fought to free the slaves, as well as the confusion of many of 
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those slaves who, as the diaries of soldiers who were on Sherman's March tell us again and again, 
they were trying their best to keep those freed slaves away because they were just sort of latching on 
to Sherman's troops as they'd be the ones who had freed them, and they had no place else to go. 
 
And so, they would follow along. And Sherman's troops would sometimes even set up pontoon 
bridges and get across the river, and then pull the bridges up and try to keep the slaves from 
following through. And William Faulkner has some beautiful images of these slaves just walking into 
the river, trying to follow the givers of freedom. 
 
And this points to the battles over the 13th Amendment, which were historic at trying to overturn 
the legacy of slavery. And even on the Union side, there was no sense of, that this was gonna go 
very easily. 
Yeah, yeah. I mean, I think, I think back to President Obama. 
 
In Grant Park, when he had just been elected president the night of the counting of the ballots. And 
he talked about another 100 year old African-American woman in Atlanta, Georgia, who, and he 
went through just what she had seen in her lifetime, what she had lived through. Civil Rights 
Movement, airplanes, the technological shifts. 
 
But the cultural shifts. And that day, she said I cast my ballot for a black president of the United 
States. And I've always thought, Obama's a reader of Whitman, that he had Ethiopia Saluting the 
Colors in mind. Another 100 year old black woman who had lived through unthinkable changes. 
 
Marveling at the changes 
 
And then standing there shaking her head at just how far things had come. Here, we had an African-
American president now. An African-American who is, Langston Hughes suggested, would now 
speak as America. And I think back to Whitman's very first piece of journalism, published when he 
was a teenager, 15 years old. 
 
And it was about another 100 year old black man this time, that he had encountered, and who 
remembered the very origins of New York and Mannahata when it was just a little tiny village, and 
sort of could tell the whole history of New York when it had been one lost everyone else. 
 
And it was through that 100 year old black memory, that it came particularly alive for Whitman. So, 
it's a kind of remarkable sequence of those 100 year old African-American memories of capturing 
just how thoroughly the changes have occurred in the culture over those 100 year periods. And the 
African-American sensitivity and sensibility to those changes, so often more visceral and meaningful 
than for white historians. 
 
So many people were just saying the South has to really be punished. Military control, stripping 
Confederates of voting for the rest of their lives. And it was, I mean, I think Whitman in a lot of 
ways is very much in line with Andrew Johnson. It was now let's go easy here, let's get Confederates 
the right to vote back, and if they killed a bunch of Union soldiers, then they may have to apply for 
special dispensation. 
 
But for the most part, we have to have this Reconstruction period, but then we can, as the phrase 
came to be, turn back the clock. 
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Which is what Reconciliation is all about, as a tone that, on a racial level, we have just what Eliot 
might call hints and guesses. 
 
But on a larger level, the issue is how to reconstruct a country in the wake of such a shattering war. 
The poets can really only point us toward those possibilities. We return always to the question of 
race. Not just Whitman and his compatriots, but down through the ages. 
 
Yeah, I think of the way Langston Hughes resisted calls back in the 1950s by a number of scholars 
who had begun to point out that in Whitman's unpublished writings, his conversations with Horace 
Traubel, which were emerging during the 20th century, some of his early journalistic writings that 
were being recovered, that Whitman Had quite jingoistic and negative things to say about Mexicans, 
about Indians, about African-Americans. 
 
And when Langston Hughes was celebrating Whitman in the pages of the Defender, in Chicago, he 
got a lot of pushback from people who were saying wait a minute, don't you, haven't you read? 
Whitman was a racist. Whitman wrote racist things. And Hughes made a remarkable kind of 
response to that. 
 
And he said, he said look, I'm aware of these things, but these aren't what Whitman left us. These 
aren't the things that Whitman left us. What's remarkable, Hughes said, is not that he expressed the 
racist comments that virtually everyone in his every white person in the culture expressed in some 
form during those decades. 
 
The remarkable thing is that he could write something like Leaves of Grass, and we can read, it and 
there's no hint of that. He created a self, a democratic self, a democratic voice that actually rose 
above that localized voice, that voice of Walt Whitman who lived in the 19th century, and became 
instead Walt Whitman who was a imagining what a democratic voice, a non-discriminatory voice, 
would sound like. 
 
And that, Hughes said, that's what we have to hang on to. Because if we lose that, if we give that up 
because we say, well look, he also said racist things, so I couldn't really believe that. Hughes said if 
we give that up, we give up any hope for the culture. 
 
You have to hang on to the best of what our writers have given us, and dote on it. You don't look at 
the worst of what they may have said, and dig it up, and say that cancels out everything they've done. 
So, for Hughes, that image of celebration of diversity, of a kind of wild diversity that would 
strengthen the country rather than weaken, strengthen the nation, that became, for Hughes, the 
reason that so many African-American writers in the 20th and 21st centuries have continued to look 
back to Whitman as the founding and guiding force of poetic thought. 
 
But also, it's, we don't judge a writer by the worst of their work. We judge them on those places 
where they bring it all together, in that highest conception of who they are. And the rest is just drafts 
toward what we will remember them by. 
 
Yeah, yeah, well, the amazing thing, too, is Whitman understood this about himself. 
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Yeah, yeah. I mean, he would again and again, caution his disciples not to pay too much attention to 
the guy who was living on Mickle Street in Camden, New Jersey. And to pay all their attention to the 
Whitman that lived in the book. 
 
Yeah, yeah. 
 
That's what he worked to get. 
 
We don't judge him by his notebooks. We judge him by the finished writings. 
 
Right, yeah, yeah it's a- 
 
The notebooks inform our thinking about the finished writings. That's where the magic takes place. 
 
Yeah I always think of the nomenclature we use where when we talk about the collected writings of 
an author. 
 
That used to mean the writings that the author wanted to have collected. 
 
Yeah. 
 
Now, it means- 
 
Every stray bit of writing. 
 
Right, discarded writings are included in the collected writings. All of the things that the author sort 
of left behind, the clutter. And in Whitman's case, he collected the clutter. 
 
[LAUGH] 
He enjoyed kind of digging through the rubble when handing a pile of it to Horace Strabel and 
saying well, this might be interesting to you, I don't know. But I think Whitman, it is remarkable 
when you look at the way that Whitman so often would, it would be some interaction with a slave or 
a freed slave, freed black that he had encountered that he would write a little incident about. 
 
And seldom do those ever get into the work, but often little moments get into the work. One of the 
most famous is the Mashed Fireman section of Song of Myself. Because in that Mashed Fireman 
section which always got quoted after 9/11, it probably was reprinted more than any other piece of 
American literature after that. 
 
Because it seemed to be anticipating talking about digging out the brave firemen from the rubble. 
And in Song of Myself, the voice, the I, sort of shifts into the the mashed fireman who is dug out 
from the rubble. And when he is dug out he looks around him at all the faces who are looking down 
at him and have been digging him out all night. 
 
And he talks about the white faces. And again as in Reconciliation, you read right by it. But then you 
go to Whitman's notebooks and he talks about the Printer's Row fire in New York when a wall 
collapsed. And people heard the voice from below and all night they dug out. 
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And, to their great surprise, the person they dug out was, he says, Black Caesar, it's a name for free 
blacks that was often used at the time. And there it is in the notebook, the origins of this. And when 
you read it in Song of Myself the only hint that's left is that this face coming out from the ruble 
looks around and mentions white faces. 
 
And you think if it were a white person who'd come out, those white faces would be transparent, 
they would just be faces. 
 
But isn't this the way that we so often find with Whitman, we just read right over it, we don't think 
about it. Because it's dropped in there so casually and that's the result of his artistry. 
 
It is, yeah, the result of his artistry and the result of I think again anticipating- 
 
Readers, generation, hence. 
 
[LAUGH] Yeah, that would be sensitive to pick up on, understand the way that that I in Song of 
Myself could just sort of noiselessly and casually shift from female to male, from black to white. 
 
As it experienced a range of possible identities in this wildly diverse emerging nation. 
 
And is seems that when we remember that Whitman, toward the end of the war, was taking down 
more and more notes and testimony from black soldiers toward what would be an unwritten book 
about their service during the war. 
 
We begin to understand the ways in which he points at a big and fundamental part of American 
history. But yet it's not there, it's not possible for him to write this book yet. 
 
Yeah, yeah, I mean we always have to remember I think, that we sometimes romanticize the 
abolitionist movement. 
 
But many abolitionists and whole segments of the abolitionist movement were for abolishing 
slavery, but they were also for recolonizing the slaves. We sometimes forget that Uncle Tom's Cabin 
ends with a kind of heartfelt call for the slaves to colonize Liberia, to move to Africa. And there 
were other plans to move all the freed slaves to the Caribbean or out to the southwest to set up a 
separate country. 
 
And an overwhelming sense that, as Lydia Maria Child talked about the slaves as the children of the 
races, they needed yet to be educated. Whitman I think really believed this as well, that you don't 
quickly overcome a 200 year oppression of a race, of keeping a race illiterate, of holding a race from 
thinking and interpreting and having access to literacy, to learning. 
 
I mean we're still living out the results of those hundreds of years. And it comes up in class, it comes 
up in education, it comes up in the separate but equal schools. It comes up in Jim Crow- 
 
Arguments over affirmative action. 
 
It's everywhere and and I think Whitman was confused by what the new world was gonna bring. 
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But he wasn't alone in that confusion. Abraham Lincoln was was willing to allow slavery to go to 
1900 if the south would cease hostilities. His final offer before the Emancipation Proclamation to 
the South was that slavery could continue to exist till 1900, 37 years. Selling another generation of 
slaves into slavery, something Mark Twain would never get over and would mock in Huckleberry 
Finn. 
 
 
At the end of the novel where Huck and Tom try to figure out a 37-year plan to free Jim, who's 
already free. 
 
Yeah. 
 
And it's a remarkable time. Yeah, Whitman has notes, newspaper clippings. He was keeping 
everything about African American soldiers' courage, about their discipline, about the amazing 
stories of African American soldiers when they were finally allowed to become part of the Union 
forces. 
 
And as I mentioned in my commentary onReconciliation, he's listening to the soldiers. He describes 
one regiment of soldiers marching down the Washington streets, all carrying their shovels instead of 
guns. Because they were on their way to the grave detail, on their way to bury the soldiers who were 
buried in only shallow graves or left unburied. 
 
And across the battlefields of the South, black soldiers were sent out again and again. And I suggest 
one possibility that this is something Whitman heard from one of those black soldiers and records in 
reconciliation. So that there's a possibility that there's a deeper investment in race and slavery in 
Drum-Taps than we might see on the surface. 
 
But he's keeping so many notes at this time, that it really looks as if he's thinking about writing 
something, some kind of an article, or a book. Or maybe even part of Democratic Vistas, which 
becomes his post-war examination of what democracy is now going to be as we enter 
reconstruction. 
 
And I think in Democratic Vistas, he begins by taking on Thomas Carlyle, and Carlyle's essay called 
Shooting Niagara. Which was about the stupidity of America giving the right to vote to its freed 
slaves and how it was like just throwing the nation over the Niagara Falls. And Whitman was 
infuriated by the essay and starts Democratic Vistas out as if he's going to take on that essay, but 
then it just evaporates. 
 
And that whole amazing essay on the future of democracy in America manages to avoid the issue of 
race. And I think by this time, Whitman was really confused. The 13th, 14th and 15th Amendments 
were creating a culture that just a few years before, very, very few people in the nation had 
conceived of as a possibility. 
 
Black and white living together, having equal rights in a truly biracial culture. It was such a new 
concept and idea, and Whitman was living in the one city where. 
 
Where that could happen. 
 



	 9 

And did happen for a couple of years. I mean there really was a biracial democracy functioning in 
those years right after the Civil War. 
 
And Whitman was there, and he was watching it, and he writes some very powerful positive images, 
but he also writes some very powerful negative images. And one of his concerns was that giving 
people who were illiterate the right to vote meant that democracy was going to be diluted in 
dangerous ways, because those votes could be bought. 
 
Those votes, they would vote as a block rather than voting individually. Democratic Vistas is all 
about the necessity of aggressive, athletic reading. The nation had to change its reading habits if the 
democracy was to thrive. And the author only wrote half the book, the reader wrote the other half. 
 
And it's always in that struggle of the reader and the writer that democracy emerges because a 
democratic reader never sits back and allows authority to pour itself in. It always wrestles with that 
authority. And I think when Whitman was looking at the first signs of what the newly freed slaves 
were going to, contribute to democracy, his concern was that we weren't at the point yet where it 
could happen in a productive way. 
 
And I think it's one of the great failures of Whitman. Not just Whitman but of our 19th century 
writers in general. That we do not have the powerful voices in those 20 years after the war when the 
political will was there to begin to create that biracial democracy. 
 
We're missing powerful voices, the voices like Whitman's, that could have fostered, supported, 
endorsed, described, represented that kind of democracy. 
 
And eventually solidified it. He was so far ahead of his time in sexual matters, so far ahead that his 
readers often didn't know what he was talking about. 
 
 
But when it comes to issues of race, he was very much of his time. 
 
Very much of his time. And as we look at that convulsiveness that Whitman talks about, there's a 
convulsion between regions that has to be healed. But there's also, suddenly emerging after the war 
when it becomes clear that the freed slaves are not going to be colonized somewhere else but are 
going to now become part of the texture of American culture, a new kind of convulsion. 
 
 
And it's a convulsion of race, and we're living with that convulsion to this day. 
 


